# THE CCWH NEWSLETTER

WWW.THECCWH.ORG
NEWSLETTER FOR THE COORDINATING COUNCIL FOR WOMEN IN HISTORY

# A MESSAGE FROM CO-PRESIDENT EILEEN BORIS: THE MEMPHIS MEETING OF THE OAH

INSIDE THIS ISSUE:	
International Federation	2
4th International Federation	3
Public History News	4
Working for You	5
Syllabus Spotlight	6
CCWH Graduate Student Awards	7
Conference Announcements	9

These are difficult days for those of us committed to social justice: assaults on civil liberties, packing of the courts with anti-woman justices, the ascent of Empire, conduct of seemingly permanent war, deliberate increases of inequality through tax cuts, and cutbacks of education budgets. But at the Memphis meeting of the Organization of American Historians, the hope of struggle burst forth as historians joined with the April 4<sup>th</sup> Foundation to commemorate the life of Dr. Martin Luther King Jr.. Along with other women historians, including Kathryn Kish Sklar, Leslie Reagan, Sue Englander, and Marjorie Wheeler, I marched with AFSCME (American Fed-

eration of State, County, and Municipal Employees) and community members from the historically black LeMoyne-Owen College to Mason Temple, church of God in Christ, the site of King's "I've Been to the Mountain Top" final speech. The April 4th Foundation, a local Memphis group, works for economic and racial justice, promoting education and cross-class, cross-race collaboration. It was an inspiring event, made more so by the children lining the sidewalks where we strolled and the students joining us, with their signs against U.S. involvement in Iraq and in support of Florida farm workers. Like the world-wide surge of public opinion that filled the streets



Eileen Boris, Co-President

last February 15 to say no to war, like the globalization protestors since Seattle, linking the past with the present breathes life into the slogan, "another (continued page 7)

The following essay by Professor Maureen Reed is the second in a series of articles on parental leave policy at American universities and colleges. The series will include Professor Reed's personal experience, the range of policies that currently exist, recommendations for improving parental leave, and information about the Family Medical Leave Act.

# PARENTAL LEAVE: FAMILY LEAVE IN THE NEWS

BY MAUREEN E. REED

When Congress passed the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) in 1993, U.S. women's historians knew they had witnessed a major turning point in federal labor legislation. FMLA recognizes that caring for new children or sick family members, work traditionally done by women, is important enough that employees should be able to do it without losing their jobs outside the

home. Today, FMLA guarantees that American employees of states, public agencies and large private businesses receive up to twelve weeks of unpaid leave, and the maintenance of health benefits, after the birth, adoption, or foster placement of a child, or during serious illness on the part of a worker or family member for whom the worker must care. As Representative Pat Schroeder noted

in her arguments for FMLA, its passage made it a little bit easier "to be both a good employee and a good family member."

Since the leave FMLA guarantees is unpaid, the act remains something of a symbolic victory for American families. President Bill Clinton recognized this, and in 2000, he issued an executive action allowing states to use money from (continued page 3)

The CCWH Newsletter Page 2

# ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN HISTORIANS' ANNUAL MEETING

BY RENEE ROMANO

The 2003 annual meeting of the Organization of American Historians, which took place in Memphis, Tennessee in April, drew on its location to bring alive the conference theme of "Social Justice and American History." With sessions at the National Civil Rights Museum, a very popular day-long civil rights tour of the Mississippi Delta, and numerous panels on the history of the black freedom struggle, the conference was a delight for those interested in African American history. There was also a great deal of interest to historians of women and gender. Many of the African American history sessions focused on black women's activism. In addition, woman's struggle for social justice received considerable attention, with sessions on the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, Catholic women in the social justice movement, and the fight for reproductive rights, among

others. Indeed, so many panels addressed issues in women's history, gender, and sexuality that it would have been impossible to attend them all.

The organization's emphasis on teaching was reflected in a variety of panels focused on pedagogy and curricular issues. In a roundtable sponsored by the Committee on the Status of Women in the Historical Profession, scholars discussed the challenges of incorporating issues of gender and sexuality into survey courses without losing a sense of coherency in the class. All agreed that traditional narratives had to be radically expanded, if not discarded altogether, in order to make gender and sexuality central to the course material and to the ways we understand and think about American history. A lively group discussion with the audience focused on how to work with students who are uneasy about,

or resistant to, talking about issues of gender followed.

The Women's Committee also sponsored a lunch. featuring Mary Ann Mason of the University of California at Berkeley. Professor Mason discussed her current study of how family formation affects the career of young Ph.D.s. She has found that not only are women academics less likely to have children than male academics, but women who have babies early in their academic careers (within five years of receiving their Ph.Ds) are far less likely to receive tenure than men who have babies early in their careers. In nearly all of the disciplines, and at all different types of colleges and universities, there was at least a twenty percent gap in the tenure rate of women and men with early babies; men were tenured at about an 80 percent rate, while women were tenured at about a 60 percent rate (a rate

also significantly lower than that of women who had no children). Mason also has found that women with early babies are more likely to end up in part-time, non-tenure track positions. She uses these figures to argue for more family-friendly policies at colleges and universities, including advocating for parental leave policies that enable scholars to stop their tenure clock, part-time tenure track positions with reentry rights, and faculty support groups for dealing with family issues. The Women's committee is exploring whether to develop some kind of position paper for the OAH on these matters; we are also urging the OAH to develop a grant program to cover the cost of childcare at the annual meetings. Women's history may be thriving within the OAH, but women scholars still face extra hurdles in the academy and the profession.

# INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION FOR RESEARCH IN WOMEN'S HISTORY TO HOLD FOURTH CONFERENCE

BY CHRISTOPHER CORLEY



Christopher Corley, Assistant Editor

The International Federation for Research in Women's History will hold its fourth conference at Queen's University in Belfast, Northern Ireland on August 11-14, 2003. The theme of this year's conference is "Women, Family, Private Life, and Sexuality." The CCWH serves as the representative national committee of scholars from the United States for the IFRWH. At present, twentynine other national committees exist, representing countries from Bangladesh to Brazil, and the IFRWH also has corresponding members in eleven other countries, including Iraq, Pakistan, and Venezuela.

The conference is one of the few opportunities -- other than the Berkshire Conference -- for

scholars who devote their research to women's history to gather and to discuss new and important issues in their fields. Prominent American historians, including many members of the CCWH, will certainly be well represented. The opening session on 11 August will feature papers by Judith Bennett (University of North Carolina) and Merry Wiesner-Hanks (University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee). Invited speakers include Eileen Boris (University of California-Santa Barbara) and Karen Offen (Stanford University). Nupur Chaudhuri (Texas Southern University), James Collins (Georgetown University), and Kriste Lindenmeyer (University of Maryland) also are among the scholars presenting papers. In sum, 82 panels featuring new research

from nearly every geographic area and chronological period have been assembled for the four day event. The European Network for Historical Studies in Gender and Social Work will also hold a one-day program during the conference on 11 August.

The IFRWH was founded in 1987, according to its mission statement, "to encourage and coordinate research in all aspects of women's history at the international level, by promoting exchange of information and publication and by arranging and assisting in arranging large-scale international conferences as well as more restricted and specialized meetings." Select papers from (continued page 5)

# A MESSAGE FROM IFRWH PRESIDENT MARY O'DOWD

The International Federation for Research in Women's History/Federation Internationale Pour la Recherche en Histoire des Femmes was founded in 1987 to encourage and coordinate research in women's history at an international level. The Federation is an affiliated organization of the International Committee of Historical Sciences (CISH). Its membership consists of national committees and other associations of researchers in the field of women's history. There are currently over thirty national committees affiliated to the

Federation.

The main activity of the Federation is the hosting of regular international conferences. Previous conferences of the Federation have been held in Montreal, Melbourne and Oslo. The next conference of the Federation is in Belfast, 11-14 August 2003 and is being organized in association with the Women's History Association of Ireland.

The program for the Belfast conference is a mixture of invited speakers and panels chosen from a more general call for papers. The organizing committee was very pleased with the response to the call for papers. It is very heartening in this time of international crises that we have been able to put together a truly international program that includes presentations from scholars from thirty nine countries located in five continents. The committee has also aimed to provide papers of interest to medievalists, early modernists and modern historians.

The best part of an international conference is usually the opportunity it provides to meet with scholars from different countries and a variety of intellectual backgrounds. The organizing committee has, therefore,

organized the program so as to leave as much time as possible for discussion. We hope that as many people as possible will contribute to panel discussions and that there will be plenty of time for scholars and researchers with similar interests to meet and talk.

Despite its notoriety for political conflict, Belfast has a reputation as a friendly city. The social program for the conference includes a reception and dinner at Belfast City Hall (the scene of a number of historical events in recent years) and historical tours of Belfast, including its pubs! We hope it will be an enjoyable as well as an informative conference.

# PARENTAL LEAVE, CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

unemployment insurance funds to offer paid leave to working parents. Unfortunately, no states took advantage of this program before late 2002, when President George W. Bush repealed this rule, citing economic crisis.

FMLA also has been under direct attack in recent months. In January 2003, the U.S. Supreme Court heard arguments in a case that jeopardized the act for 4.8 million American workers. The State of Nevada petitioned the court to throw out the portions of FMLA pertinent to state employees; a social worker sued the state after being denied FMLA leave to care for his ailing wife. Nevada maintained that FMLA unconstitutionally allows states to be sued through federal legislation, while lawyers for the social worker, as well as representatives of the Bush administration, argued that FMLA serves as civil rights legislation to which states must be held accountable. In late May, the Court reversed a trend of decisions favoring state governments by upholding state employees' right to FMLA leave. The 6-3

decision asserted the federal government's power to pass laws intended to prevent sex discrimination.

The fact that many predicted that the Supreme Court would decide against state workers in the recent FMLA case reveals that Americans remain undecided about the law's role in ensuring workers' ability to prioritize their families as well as their paychecks. In this way, the controversies surrounding FMLA serve as a useful introduction to the complexities surrounding parental leave in the academic workplace. American college and university employees have inconsistent optionsand sometimes none at all-for suspending their jobs while they undertake the responsibilities of parenting a newborn or newly adopted child. In the next article in this series, I will examine the varying shapes of these policies, as shared with me by professors who responded to a query I posted on H-Net.

Like American workers at large, college professors face difficult choices when it comes to family and job responsibilities. The tenure system makes these decisions particularly difficult. The online version of *The* Chronicle of Higher Education recently published columns by Jeanne S. Zaino, assistant professor of political science at Iona College, who decided to forego maternity leave for fear of slowing her progress towards tenure. As her columns explain, her decision reflected the influence of an article published in Nov./ Dec. 2002 by Academe, the magazine of the American Association of University Professors (AAUP). "Do Babies Matter?" used survey data to show that parenting responsibilities play a major part in the "consistent gaps in tenure and salary" between men and women in academia. In Nov. 2001, the AAUP approved a "Statement of Principles on Family Responsibilities and Academic Work" in an earlier effort to address this crisis. In the final article in this series. I will describe how individuals at various universities have worked for the more progressive policies called for by this document.

Historians may someday see



Maureen Reed, Patrick Walsh, and their son, Eamon Reed Walsh

our current era as one of major setbacks for "women's work" and American families. As the national controversies regarding both FMLA and paid family leave indicate, recent economic downturns have made advances in family-friendly workplace policies all the more precarious. Colleges and universities will not be immune from budgetary decisions that prioritize the bottom line over commitment to people who hope, to borrow Schroeder's words, to be both good employees and good familv members. The work CCWH members do as teachers and administrators provides us with an opportunity to call attention to these "bottom-line" decisions—and to do what we can to reverse them.

# PUBLIC HISTORY NEWS

BY MARLA MILLER

The theme of this issue's column is conferences, past and future. As I write this, I'm not yet unpacked from the excellent annual meeting of the National Council of Public History held April 24-27 in Houston, Texas. Over 200 historians gathered to discuss current trends and challenges in both the practice and teaching of public history. Preconference workshops surveyed the National Register of Historic Places program, with particular attention to the "more than 50 years old" rule as well as issues raised by standards of architectural integrity, introduced newcomers to "Careers in Public History," and provided an overview and review of oral history techniques. Some 150 papers and posters over the next three days explored everything from "Oral Histories of the African-American Experience in the Korean War" to "Digital Repatriation and the Development of a National Virtual Museum of the American Indian" to "Contested Memories of Community Violence: The 1898 Centennial in Wilmington, North Carolina."

I chose to attend sessions that would inform the consulting work I do with museums and historic sites. The highlight of the first such session, "Biography and the Interpretation of Presidential Homes,' presented the interpretive challenges faced by the Warren G. Harding house in Marion, Ohio. As presenters Philip Payne and Katherine Sibley explained, Harding, associated with both political and sexual scandal, routinely ranks dead last when historians assess presidential administrations, while Florence Harding outranks only Nancy Reagan and Mary Todd Lincoln on similar lists assessing the careers of first ladies. But the site found it had something important to offer when 'presidential character" became a subject of national conversation, particularly following the Clinton-Lewinsky episode. Another session exploring "Challenges of Interpretation at Historic House Museums" included Loyola University graduate student Lori Osborne's fascinating discussion of the Francis Willard house, and how public understanding of Willard's public life is shaped by its interpretation in this domestic setting.

Two sessions introduced

participants to the issues in-

volved in contract and corporate history. University of Houston professor Joe Pratt led a lively discussion of corporate histories in which the audience learned how to navigate the shoals of this business. Barriers to better corporate history include historians' difficulty acclimating to a corporate culture of deadlines and monthly reports; corporations' preference for comprehensive histories, as opposed to historians' preference for thematic approaches; and the lack of historians with the skills both to analyze business practices and to write about them in an engaging way. Other difficulties emerged as the presenters recounted the effects of the new economy on their work: executives who conceive of a project, and leave the firm; high turnover, at the cost of institutional memory; and the vanishing of one's subjects of study as they are absorbed in mergers or simply go out of business. A second panel, chaired by preservationist and consultant Judith Wellman, was designed to educate prospective consultants, and tackled more nuts-and-bolts questions about training, professional support, fees and contracts. Wellman, who is now developing a consulting practice, is planning to organize a half-day workshop on the business end of this work at next year's NCPH meeting.

A theme that emerged over the course of the weekend, unsurprisingly, was the various approaches unfolding to the commemoration and interpretation of September 11<sup>th</sup>. Marty Blatt of the Boston National Historic Park chaired a session on the National Park Service and 9-11, while James Gardner of the National Museum of American History led a panel exploring "September 11 and the Role of Institutions." Several provocative, even disturbing papers – inflected, too, by an early session on the NPS reinterpretation of Civil War battlefields, an effort to transform memorial spaces into more analytical places - together probed the larger contours and limits of efforts to preserve and interpret the oral, material and documentary record of the 9-11 events. This important discussion will, of course, continue to unfold as the memorials in Washington, New York and Shanksville evolve, but it was usefully and thoughtfully considered in Houston.

Throughout the conference there were many opportunities to get out of the hotel and check out the local landscape. Walking tours covered Houston's old sixth ward (the city's oldest intact neighborhood), the East End Historic District (one of the first master-planned communities), and Freedman's Town (Houston's oldest black community), while a bus tour took conferees to George Ranch Historical Park, a living history site set on 23,000 acres of working ranch and farmland. The 900member NCPH routinely meets jointly with other organizations, including the OAH, and will meet jointly with the American Society for Environmental History next year in Victoria British Columbia (a preview of that conference will appear this space), but this year's standalone meeting was especially intimate and friendly. This was my third NCPH meeting, and I was particularly struck by how



Marla Miller, Assistant Professor of History at University of Massachusetts Amherst.

warm and inviting this crew of historians is. I encourage any of you with an interest in Public History to check them out, in person next year in Victoria, or on-line at www.NCPH.org.

Public Historians, however. need not wait a year to seek out others with similar interests. In September, the American Association for State and Local History meets in Providence, Rhode Island. On the next page is a quick preview of one session there, by independent consultant Sandra Krein. Another session that may be of interest to CCWH members is a roundtable that I will myself chair, on community history and professional historians; topics we'll consider include the growing involvement of professionally-trained historians in an emerging local history profession, tensions between the aims of historians and communities, the role of professional standards in community history, and distinctions, both real and imagined, between professional and avocational historians.

Page 5 The CCWH Newsletter

## WORKING FOR YOU: STATE FIELD SERVICES IN A NEW WORLD

BY SANDRA KREIN

Numerous states across the country are fortunate to have statewide service organizations that offer guidance, training and professional support to small historical societies and museums. In a world filled with economic, political and social change, one constant remains: small historical societies and museums need the resources provided by these service organizations.

From publishing articles about the responsibilities of trustees in light of recent corporate scandals to offering workshop series on engaging new immigrants, field service organizations offer creative methods for meeting the changing challenges of small historical societies and museums. Often programs are created in response to national and global events, such as disaster plan-

ning workshops in response to the events of September 11, 2001 and to global weather changes. At other times, field service organizations assist historical institutions with daily operations and answer questions or provide programming on topics as varied as historic preservation to working with consultants. In all cases, field service organizations strive to help historical agencies maintain a balance with shifting needs and constant needs such as collections care and board development. These organizations serve as a touchstone for historical societies and museums, and provide a valuable network for professionals and volunteers working in isolation or in small offices. They can also serve as the main point of connection between those museum-based professionals and historians working in college

and university settings.

At the September 2003 American Association for State and Local History (AASLH) Annual Meeting in Providence, Rhode Island, a panel of three field service organization professionals will explore how they are responding to the needs of their membership in the panel, "Working for you: State Field Services in a New World." Moderated by Sandra Krein, a museum consultant and President of the Bay State Historical League, the panel will be composed of Patricia L. Miller, the Executive Director of the Illinois Heritage Association; Kristen Petersen, the Executive Director of the Bay State Historical League and Andrew Verhoff, an Historical Agency Consultant for the Ohio Historical Society who works in cooperation with the Ohio Association of Historical Societies and Museums. These professionals will discuss the ways in which their organizations have tried to meet the needs of their members.

It is apparent that now more than ever the services and often funding provided by field services organizations are crucial to the survival of small historical societies and museum. If you are interested in learning more about field services organizations or would like to share you thoughts with this representation of field service professionals, please contact the American Association for State and Local History for information on the 2003 Annual Meeting in Providence, Rhode Island. You can reach AASLH at 1717 Church Street, Nashville, TN 37203-2991, 615-320-3203 or on-line at www.aaslh.org

# ANNOUNCEMENT FROM THE JOURNAL OF WOMEN'S HISTORY



The Journal of Women's History is proud to announce that Jean Allman and Antoinette Burton, of the University of Illinois, will take over as editors on July 1, 2004. They are committed to foregrounding the historical experience and agency of women across time and space and see the

Journal as a unique place for exploring the many ways in which women have made history. Their own scholarly work has addressed the importance of retaining a focus on women while appreciating the role of gender in various historical contexts. They intend to build upon the

Journal's legacy of feminist historical inquiry by continuing its tradition of sound and innovative scholarship that at once showcases state-of-theart research in women's and gender history and points to new avenues of historical inquiry.

# $INTERNATIONAL\ FEDERATION,\ \ continued\ from\ page\ 2$

the three previous major international conferences have been published. They include Karen Offen, Ruth Roach Pierson and Jane Rendall, eds., Writing Women's History: International Perspectives (London: Macmillan Press, 1991), Nupur Chaudhuri, Beth McAuley, and Pierson, eds., Nation, Empire, Colony:

Historicizing Gender and Race (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1998), and Patricia Grimshaw, Katie Holmes, and Marilyn Lake, eds., Women's Rights and Human Rights: International Historical Perspectives (Basingstoke: Palgrave, 2001).

If you are interested in at-

tending the conference or would like to learn more about the IFRWH and its activities, you can catch an overview of the activities on the web at http://www.historians.ie/ women/Belfast% 20conference.htm. Email inquiries should be directed to history@qub.ac.uk, or one can

write to IFRWH Conference, School of History, Queen's University, Belfast, Belfast BT7 1NN, Northern Ireland, United Kingdom.

### SYLLABUS SPOTLIGHT

In the March 2003 issue of <u>CCWH Newsletter</u>, the editorial team requested innovative and intriguing syllabi. We received four outstanding syllabi. CCWH Executive Director and Professor Jennifer Scanlon and Professors Nancy Gabin, Whitney Walton, and Melinda Zook of Purdue University evaluated the submissions. Professor Beth Salerno's syllabus received the highest ranking. One commentator noted, "Very interesting experiment in comparative women's history." The editorial team would like to thank the fine teachers who submitted syllabi. Please look for our next **Syllabus Spotlight** and send us your favorite syllabus.

#### Hi 74 - Comparative Women's History – Fall 2002 Professor Beth Salerno

**Course Information:** This syllabus and other important information for this course can be found at <u>blackboard.anselm.edu</u>. Paper assignments, web links and other information will be posted there regularly throughout the semester.

Course description: This course will teach students the benefits and pitfalls of doing comparative history, by looking at the history of American, European and African women. The first two weeks will ground students in the language and methods of comparative history. Over the course of the term we will tackle four comparative units, Women in Revolutions, Cultural Interaction, and two chosen by the students from a list provided by the instructor. We will also read an autobiography of a Somali woman in order to practice reading comparatively even when we are only studying one text. Students will leave the course with a solid grasp of the mechanics of comparative history, and an introduction to American, European and African women's history. The primary group of study will be African women, since students are least likely to encounter this material in their other courses.

#### Work Requirements:

**Reading:** This course requires an average of 25 pages per class, less in the early weeks of the semester when we are reading scholarly articles, more in the second half when we are reading autobiography. All reading listed on the syllabus must be done prior to class. You are strongly encouraged to practice "active" reading – this means underlining, highlighting, summarizing in the margins, writing yourself notes, bringing one guestion to every class, etc.

Short Papers: This course includes 3 short papers. The first is a Document Analysis. Each student is required to sign up for and write one paper analyzing a particular primary source or document. Students may locate documents from any source, including document collections or on the web, but should be sure to clearly indicate in their paper the source of their document (see below). The papers should be 2-3 pages, typed and double spaced in a 12 point font with 1" margins. Each paper should spend approximately one page describing the document. Not all of the following questions will be useful for every document, but your paper might address: Who wrote it? When? Why? Was it meant as a public or private document? What does it talk about? What do we know about its context? What impact did it have at the time? Does it have a different meaning now? What biases are evident in it? What information is not included which could or should have been? How does it reflect its time? After presenting the document, the paper should then place the document in the context of the course. How does this document relate to other materials we have read? Does it tell us something that supports or contradicts our reading? Does it fill in a gap in our readings or tell us something that the readings overlooked? What questions does it raise about women's history? What questions does it raise about doing comparisons? Students will undoubtedly find it far easier to finds documents related to American women than either European or African. Therefore, I encourage you all to look FIRST for documents related to African women, then European, then American.

Each student should bring to class a sufficient number of copies so that every student can have their own copy of the document. Students will be required to give a 5 minute presentation of the document to the class, addressing the relevant questions above WITHOUT reading the paper out loud.

The other two papers will require you to analyze the readings we are doing for class. Each student is required to sign up for and write two papers analyzing a particular reading. Each paper is due on the day the article you analyze is due to be discussed. The papers should be 3-4 pages, typed and double spaced in a 12 point font with 1" margins. Each paper should spend approximately one page presenting the article's main points, including the thesis, or argument, and the crucial evidence for the argument. This may include a brief summary of the article, but should go beyond summary to presentyour understanding of the thesis and evidence. One to two pages should place the article in a comparative context. This will be easier to do if you are writing on the second or third article in a series, but even if you are writing on the first article, you can think about the types of questions it raises, the evidence it is based on, the assumptions it makes about the material or about the reader, the type of language it uses, and/or how it relates to the more general materials we read at the beginning of the semester. A third page should raise topics for discussion in class and include specific questions which would enrich our discussion of the article or the topic it presents. The professor may ask you to raise some of these questions or topics in class.

Midterm exam: The midterm exam will have both short answer and essay questions.

Final exam: The final exam will have both short answer and essay questions. It is cumulative.

Class Participation: This is a small class and will not work well if students do not participate in class. This can mean bringing a question that occurred to you while reading, being ready to answer questions or talk with your peers, or being willing to take a chance when asked your opinion about something. It also includes your participation in random, unannounced quizzes. I recognize that some students do not like to talk in class and thus base your class participation grade on both your verbal and your written participation in the class. If you find yourself having a problem participating in class, please come talk to me about it

For an expanded version of this syllabus, including course schedule, please visit http://www.theccwh.org

Page 7 The CCWH Newsletter

# CCWH GRADUATE STUDENT AWARDS

Application Deadline:

*October 1,* 2003

The Coordinating Council for Women in History and Berkshire Conference of Women Historians are pleased to announce the 13th annual competition for two \$500.00 Graduate Student Awards to assist in the completion of dissertation work. The awards are designed to support either a crucial stage of research or the final year of writing. The CCWH/Berkshire award is for a woman graduate student in a history department in a U.S. institution, and the CCWH/Ida B. Wells award is for a woman graduate student in a U.S. institution in any department, who

is working on a historical topic. Winners will receive support to attend the CCWH Awards Luncheon at the AHA Annual meeting and to participate in the CCWH panel that will feature their work. The application deadline is October 1, 2003. Application forms for both awards are available at the CCWH Website: http:// theccwh.org/awards.htm. Any questions should be directed via Email or telephone to Professor Ann Le Bar, CCWH Awards Committee Chair: alebar@mail.ewu.edu. 509-359-7952.



# A MESSAGE FROM CO-PRESIDENT EILEEN BORIS, CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

world is possible."

Attendees at the OAH could tour Graceland or the Mississippi Delta, Sun Studio, or the National Civil Rights Museum. A last minute session organized by Historians Against the War dominated late Saturday afternoon's program (leaving a state of the art session on Reproductive Rights and one on carework featuring women's history sparsely attended). But war and talk of war did not blot out everything in their paths.

The luncheon speaker sponsored by the OAH's Committee on Women asked, "Do Babies Matter?" Mary Ann Mason, Dean of the Graduate School and Professor at the School of Social Welfare at the University of California, Berkeley, reported on "The Effect of Family Formation on the Lifelong Careers of Men and Women Academics." Though the number of women receiving doctorates has risen sharply since 1966, from 12 to 42% of all degrees, the percentage of tenured women is much the same, way below men. What ac-

counts for women doing less well as ladder-rank faculty and congregating in the status of non-ladder faculty and staff? Using the National Science Foundation sponsored Survey of Doctorate Recipients (SDR) between 1973 and 1999, Mason and her team "tested the theory that the workplace structure does not accommodate families with children." Babies and their timing do matter: only women who have children late (over five years from their degree) or not at all achieve tenure at a rate similar to men. Of equal significance, many women never get to tenure track jobs in the first place, having more limited options from their child bearing and caring that leave them with more precarious employment. Mason's policy recommendations are worth considering: to those of the AAUP " leave policies, active service with modified duties, stopping the tenure clock for a maximum of two children" she asks universities to "both provide a part-time track for early child-raising years, with re-entry rights to full-time, and discount 'resume

gaps." She further suggests that hiring dual career couples represents a "family friendly policy." While wishing that all faculty would be tenure-track. she would upgrade non-ladder positions to include full benefits, including family leave, provide long term contracts, and regularize review, participation, and other aspects of the job to make such appointments as close as possible to ladder positions. Finally, she would have universities restructure staff positions to offer greater flexibility for employed parents as well as subsidized child-care and paid family leave. Work and family issues are among those central to the CCWH over the years, no less than the public uses of history and feminist activism in the academy, in scholarship, and in the world.

With state budgets and falling stock prices hitting universities hard, we seem to be entering an era of fewer tenure-track jobs. The baby gap makes a difficult situation more so. The CCWH wants to hear what concerns our members face, from those facing retirement to

those starting out. To this end, I invite those of you attending upcoming professional meetings to get together under our auspices and figure out what you want the CCWH to become for women in the profession as well as for women's history. As your new co-President, I want to hear from

The 2004 OAH
Annual Meeting
will be held in
Boston
from March 25-28,
2004 at the
Boston Marriot
Copley Place.

Hope to see you there!

# COORDINATING COUNCIL FOR WOMEN IN HISTORY APPLICATION FORM GRADUATE STUDENT AWARD

	INCE OF WOMEN HISTORIANS AWA DUATE STUDENT AWARD ease check both	ARD	
<b>Deadline: October 1, 2003</b> Award Announced: December	r 3, 2003		
Name:Home Address:			
City:	State:	Zip:	
Home Phone: ()	Message Phone:(	)	
Email Address:			
Dissertation Title:			
One paragraph abstract of diss	ertation proposal:		
Date completed qualifying exa with signature of departmenta	aminations or other rite of passage t l representative:	o A.B.D. status,	
Date Departmental Represent	ative Signature	_	
CCWH Member: Y () or N () (This is for our information or	). nly; membership does NOT affect yo	our chances of selection.)	
	PLICATIONS (remember that you epartment of History, Eastern Was		ıll 200, Cheney, WA 99004

For Selection Committee Use Only Assigned to:

Page 9 The CCWH Newsletter

## CONFERENCE ANNOUNCEMENTS

#### WOMEN AND COUNTRY: RURAL LIFE, LANDSCAPE AND NATION

SATURDAY, 28 JUNE 2003 University of Exeter, Postgraduate Centre, Clydesdale House

This one day conference, organised by the West of England & South Wales Women's History Network, explores the historical relationship of women with 'mother nature'. The papers, presented by established scholars as well as postgraduate students and independent researchers, cover a wide range of historical periods and address different geograhical settings. The papers explore the following themes:

- -women in defence of 'mother nature'
- -women as profiteers of 'mother nature'
- women as modifiers of 'mother nature'
- \*-women as victims of 'mother nature'

For a registration form and further information, please contact Mitzi Auchterlonie Dept. of Lifelong Learning University of Exeter
St Luke's Campus
Heavitree Road
Exeter, EX 1 2LU.
M.M.Auchterlonie@exeter.ac.uk
Sarah Toulalan,
Department of History
Amory Building
University of Exeter
EX4 4RJ.
S.D.Toulalan@exeter.ac.uk

#### TWELFTH ANNUAL WOMEN'S HISTORY NETW-WORK CONFERENCE (UK)

Contested Terrains: Gendered Knowledge, Landscapes and Narratives

12, 13 and 14 September 2003 at University of Aberdeen, Scotland. Strands will include Hearth and Home. Travel and Empire. Intellectual and Cultural Terrains, Sexuality, Science, Medicine and Technology, Mapping the Female Body, Space, Socio-Political Sphere, Education, and more. Plenary speakers will be Prof. Joni Seager (University of Vermont) on 'Blaming Women: Coming to Terms with the Global Population-Environment Debates' and Prof. Eileen Yeo (University of Strathclyde) on 'Contested

Terrains: Discoveries and Reflec-

tions'. Full details can be found at

www.womenshistorynetwork.org or by emailing conference2003@womenshistorynetwork.org

# SOCIAL SCIENCE HISTORY ASSOCIATION

All are invited to attend the meeting of the Social Science History Association in Baltimore, Maryland on November 13-16, 2003. The conference will be especially interesting to persons with interests in U.S. women's political history. Confirmed participants at this time include Elisabeth Perry, Melanie Gustafson, Rebecca Edwards, Jean Baker, Paula Baker, Kristi Andersen, Kristie Miller, and others. Details are available at www.ssha.org.

# THE THIRD ANNUAL RED RIVER WOMEN'S STUDIES CONFERENCE

Students, Faculty, and Independent Scholars: Join us for the Third annual Red River Women's Studies Conference Friday, October 31, 2003, 10:00-3:00, Comstock Memorial Union, MSUM

Panels will include three-four presenters who will speak for 15-18 minutes each. Panels will be chaired by a faculty member or independent scholar, who in some cases proposed the panel topic. Once the panels are set, please look for a call for individual paper proposals beginning in June 2003.

The paper deadline will be September 25th.

Minnesota State University Moorhead Women's Studies Program is pleased to serve as host.

For more info: Prof. Laurie Blunsom , Chair RRWSC Center for the Arts, CA 102D MSUM, Moorhead, MN 56563 blunsom@mnstate.edu, 236-4606

# NEWS FROM CCWH MEMBERS

Carla Gardina Pestana recently accepted the W.E. Smith Chair at Miami University (Oxford, Ohio). Her book, "The English Atlantic in an Age of Revolution, 1640-1661," is forthcoming (2004) from Harvard University Press.

The editorial team of the <u>CCWH</u> <u>Newsletter</u> welcomes news from CCWH members. What exciting projects are you working on? Were you promoted? Did you publish an article or book? Please send information to Karol Weaver at kweaver@sla.purdue.edu. We can't wait to hear from you!



Page 10 The CCWH Newsletter

# CCWH Board Members

Co-Presidents
Janet Afary
Department of History
Purdue University
University Hall
672 Oval Dive
West Lafayette, IN 47907-2087
765-494-4149
afary@purdue.edu

Eileen Boris Women's Studies Program University of California, Santa Barbara Santa Barbara, CA 93106 boris@womst.ucsb.edu

Executive Director
Jennifer R. Scanlon
Women's Studies Program
Bowdoin College
7100 College Station
Brunswick ME 04011-8471
jscanlon@bowdoin.edu

Newsletter Editor
Karol Weaver
Department of History
Purdue University
108 University Hall
672 Oval Drive
West Lafayette, IN 47907-2087
765-494-7718
kweaver@sla.purdue.edu

Assistant Newsletter Editor
Christopher Corley
Department of History
Minnesota State University Moorhead
305 MacLean Hall
Moorhead, MN 56563
218-236-4040
corley@mnstate.edu

Treasurer
Marta VanLandingham
Department of History
Purdue University
University Hall
672 Oval Drive
West Lafayette, IN 47907-2087
765-494-4155
mvanl@purdue.edu

Outreach Coordinator Rebecca Nedostup Department of History Purdue University University Hall 672 Oval Drive West Lafayette, IN 47907-2087 765-496-3523 rnedostup@sla.purdue.edu

Graduate Student Coordinators
Angela Hornsby
Department of History
University of North Carolina
Chapel Hill, NC
ahorn42236@aol.com

Francoise N. Hamlin Department of African-American Studies Yale Univeristy 493 College Street New Haven, CT 06511 francoise.hamlin@yale.edu

Sima Fahid Department of Women's Studies University of Massachusetts Amherst Bartlett Hall 130 Hicks Way Amherst, Massachusetts 01003-9269 (413) 545-1922 sfahid@wost.umass.edu

International Coordinator

Public History Comm. Chair
Marla Miller
Department of History
University of Massachusetts Amherst
Herter Hall
161 Presidents Dr.
Amherst, MA 01003-9312
(413) 545-1330
mmiller@history.umass.edu

Membership Coordinator
M. Christine Anderson
Dept of History,
Xavier University
Cincinnati, OH, 45207-4444
AndersoC@xavier.edu

Catherine Prelinger Award Chair Marguerite Renner Department of History Glendale Community College 1500 North Verdugo Rd. Glendale, CA 91208 prenner@glendale.edu

Graduate Student Awards Chair Ann LeBar Department of History Eastern Washington University Patterson Hall 200 Cheney, WA 99004 509-359-6084 alebar@mailserver.ewu.edu CCWH Website Coordinator
Peggy Pascoe
Department of History
University of Oregon
335 McKenzie Hall
Eugene, OR 97403-1288
541-346-3406
ppascoe@darkwing.uoregon.edu

## CCWH Affiliates

American Historical Association Noralee Frankel Asst. Director on Women, Minorities, and Teaching 400 A St., SE Washington, DC 20003 202-544-2422 nfrankel@theaha.org

AHA Committee on Minority
Historians
Carlton Wilson, chair
Department of History
North Carolina Central University
Durham, NC 27707
919-560-5394
cwilson@wpo.nccu.edu

AHA Committee on Women
Historians
Jan Lewis, chair
Department of History
Rutgers University
Newark, NJ 07102
973-353-5410
janlewis@andromeda.rutgers.edu

Association for Women in Slavic Studies (AWSS)
Sibelan Forrester, President
Department of Modern Languages
Swarthmore College
500 College Avenue
Swarthmore, PA 19081
610-328-8162
sforres1@swarthmore.edu
Rhonda Clark
Women East West, Editor
Department of History
Mercyhurst College
Erie, PA 16546
wew@mercyhurst.edu

Association of Black Women Historians
Barbara Woods
P.O. Box 7131
South Carolina State at Orangeburg
Orangeburg, SC 29115
803-536-8672

Sylvia Jacobs, Newsletter Department of History North Carolina Central Durham, NC 22707 919-560-6271 sjacobs@wpo.nccu.edu

#### Berkshire Conference of Women

Historians Vicki L. Ruiz Department of History University of California, Irvine Irvine, CA 92697-3275 949-824-9313 vruiz@uci.edu www.berksconference.org

#### Center for the American Woman & Poli-

tics

Mary Hawkesworth **Eagleton Institute of Politics Rutgers University** 191 Ryders Lane New Brunswick, NJ 08910-8557 732-932-0014 mhawkes@rci.rutgers.edu

## Chicago Area Women's History

Conference Rima Schultz, President 320 N. Ridgeland Ave. Oak Park, IL 60302 708-383-7026 Rimalunin@aol.com

#### Coalition for Western Women's History

Sue Armitage Department of History Washington State University Pullman, WA 99164-4030 509-335-8569 armitage@wsu.edu

#### History of Women Religious

Sister Karen M. Kennelly Mount St. Mary's College 12001 Chalon Road Los Angeles, CA 90049-1599 kkennelly@msmc.la.edu

#### International Federation for Research in

Women's History (IFRWH) Mary O'Dowd, President School of Modern History Queen's Unviersity Belfast Belfast BT7 1NN Northern Ireland United Kingdom m.odowd@qub.ac.uk

Eileen Boris, Newsletter Women's Studies Program University of California, Santa Barbara Santa Barbara, CA 93106 boris@womst.ucsb.edu

## National Coordinating Committee for the

Promotion of History Page Putnam Miller 400 A. St., SE Washington, DC 20003 202-544-2422 pagem@capaccess.org

## National Women's History Project

Molly Murphy MacGregor 7783 Bell Road Windsor, CA 95492 707-838-6000 NWHP@aol.com www.nwhp.org

#### OAH Committee on the Status of Women

in the Historical Profession Marie Jenkins Schwartz, Chair Department of History University of Rhode Island Washburn Hall, Room 113 80 Upper College Road, Suite 3 Kingston, RI 02881 schwartz@uri.edu

#### Southeastern Women's Studies

<u>Association</u>

Sandy Boatman, Treasurer Professor of Chemistry Hollins University Box 9577 Roanoke, VA 24020-9577 sboatman@hollins.edu

### Southern Association for Women

Historians (SAWH) Amy McCandless, President Michele Gillespie, Secretary Department of History Wake Forest University P.O. Box 7809 Winston-Salem, NC 27019 gillesmk@wfu.edu

#### Southern Historical Association

Committee on Women Valinda W. Littlefield, Chair Department of History University of South Carolina Columbia, SC 29208 803-777-5197

#### Task Force on Ancient History

Phyllis Curham Department of History U.S. Naval Academy Annapolis, MD 21402-5004

#### culham@NADN.NAVY.MIL

# Upstate New York Women's History

Organization (UNYWHO) Judith Wellman Department of History SUNY Oswego Oswego, NY 13126 315-341-2170 wellman@oswego.edu

#### Western Association of Women

Historians (WAWH) Karen Lystra American Studies Program California State University, Fullerton Fullerton, CA 92634 714-278-3860 klystra@fullerton.edu

#### Sara Patterson Networker Editor

Claremont Graduate University 710 N. College Ave. Claremont, CA 91711 909-621-8172 sara.patterson@cgu.edu

#### Women Historians of Greater

Cleveland Beth Johnson 9895 Ravenna Road Chardon, OH 44024 440-286-3674 Johnsonabn@att.net

## International Museum of Women

Elizabeth L. Colton P.O. Box 190038 San Francisco, CA 94119 415-543-IMOW info@imow.org www.imow.org

### New Jersey Women's History

Ferris Olin, Director Margery Somers Foster Center Mabel Smith Douglass Library Rutgers, The State University of New Jersev 8 Chapel Drive New Brunswick, NJ 08901-8527 732/932-9407 ext.26 http://www.scc.rutgers.edu/ njwomenshistory/

CCWH MEM	BERSHIP FORM		
new men	mbershipmembership renewalgift member	ship	
Name:			_
Mailing addre	ess:		
Telephone:	Email address:		
Current positi	ion and institutional affiliation:		_
Research and	professional fields:		_ _
Dues	Income	Donations and Purchases	_
\$10	student or annual earning of \$10,000	History for CCWH/CGWH(\$5.00)	
\$15	\$10,000-29,999 or retiree	National History Day Prize	
\$30 \$40	\$30,000-39,000 \$40,000-49,000		
\$40 \$50	\$50,000+		
\$	TOTAL PLEASE MAKE CHECKS PAY	ABLE TO CCWH	
PLEASE WE	RITE SEPARATE CHECKS PAYABLE TO THES	E INDIVIDUAL FUNDS:	
	Student Fund \$		
Catherine	Prelinger Award Fund \$		
Send dues/do	onations, and requests for information to:		
Dolla adob, ao	CCWH		
	c/o Purdue University		
	University Hall		
	672 Oval Drive		
	West Lafayette, IN 47907-2087		

PRSRT STD US
PREMIT 399
PERMIT 399